Photographic Heritage Association/Photo Archives Belong in Rochester (PHA/PABIR) Records

This finding aid was produced using the Archivists' Toolkit
October 30, 2013

Local History & Genealogy Division 115 South Ave. Rochester, New York, 14604 585-428-8370 lochistref@libraryweb.org

Table of Contents

Summary Information	3
<u>Historical Note</u>	5
Scope and Content Note	5
<u>Arrangement</u>	5
Administrative Information	6
Controlled Access Headings.	6
<u>Index</u>	7
Collection Inventory	8
Administrative	8
Resource Files.	9
<u>Correspondence</u> .	10
Grants and Fundraising.	11
Finances.	12
George Eastman House/International Museum of Photography Photo Archive	14
Publications	17

Summary Information

.....

Repository Local History & Genealogy Division

Creator Photographic Heritage Association/PABIR.

Title Photographic Heritage Association/Photo Archives Belong in Rochester

(PHA/PABIR) Records

Date [bulk] Bulk, 1984-1992

Date [inclusive] 1947-1993

Extent 3.33 Cubic feet (10 document boxes)

Language English

Abstract The Photographic Heritage Association/Photo Archives Belong in

Rochester (PHA/PABIR), a grassroots citizen's action committee, was organized after the George Eastman House International Museum of Photography (GEH/IMP) decided to offer its 500,000-photographic item collection to the Smithsonian Institution's National Museum of American History due to a continuing budget deficit. Their goal was to keep the photographic collections in Rochester. The records document both the PHA/PABIR's efforts to organize, fundraise, and finance their organization and comprise administrative records, resource files, correspondence, fundraising, financial documents, newsletters, and

newspaper clippings.

Citation

Photographic Heritage Association/Photo Archives Belong in Rochester (PHA/PABIR) Records, Local History & Genealogy Division, Central Library of Rochester and Monroe County N.Y.

Historical Note

The Photographic Heritage Association/Photo Archives Belong in Rochester (PHA/PABIR), a grassroots citizen's action committee, was organized several days after the vote by the George Eastman House International Museum of Photography (GEH/IMP) to offer its 500,000-photographic item collection to the Smithsonian Institution's National Museum of American History due to a continuing budget deficit. The PHA/PABIR wrote their draft charter in February 1985 and received not-for-profit incorporation on April 22, 1985. Their by-laws were approved March 15, 1986. The organization consisted of a Steering Committee (later renamed the Board of Directors) of 12 members and a larger group of concerned citizens. Their goal was to keep the photographic collections in Rochester. To achieve this, they initiated a letter-writing campaign, studied alternative sites, and searched for financial sponsors for a building to house the collection which they included in a proposal to the GEH/IMP board. By August 1992, after the GEH/IMP found the funding to keep the collection in Rochester and construct a new building to house it, the PHA/PABIR was no longer necessary and ceased to exist.

Scope and Content Note

The Photographic Heritage Association/Photo Archives Belong in Rochester (PHA/PABIR) collection consists of records collected by board members. The records document both the PABIR's efforts to organize, fundraise, and finance their organization as well as raise public awareness of the GEH/IMP photo archive crisis through letter writing, proposal writing, research of alternative sites, and press releases and articles in media publications. The records range from 1947-1993. The bulk of the records are from 1984-1992, the active period of the PHA/PABIR organization. The articles in Series 7 provide a complete picture of the unfolding issues and problems of the George Eastman House photo archive crisis in Rochester and the players and steps taken to address it.

Arrangement

The collection has been divided into seven series: Series 1: Administrative Records; Series 2: Resource Files; Series 3: Correspondence; Series 4: Grants and Fundraising; Series 5: Finances; Series 6: George Eastman House/International Museum of Photography Photo Archive; Series 7: Publications.

Administrative Information

Publication Information

Local History & Genealogy Division

Access

There are no known restrictions on the use of this collection.

Use

Permission to publish, reproduce, distribute, or use in any current or future manifestations must be obtained in writing from the Rochester Public Library Local History & Genealogy Division.

Custodial History

Photo Archives Belong in Rochester (PABIR) Board Member files were sorted into three sets in 1992-1993 by Liz Allen, Rochester Institute of Technology MFA graduate student, under the direction of Richard Margolis for donation to the Rochester Public Library, George Eastman House, and the Archives of American Art (Smithsonian Institution) (see Memorandum from Richard Margolis to PHA Board of Directors dated 4/4/1992 in Intrarorganizational Correspondence File, Box 3). It is unknown when the files were donated to Rochester Public Library or to the other two organizations.

Processing Information

Processed by Mary Jo Gigliotti. This project was made possible in part by a grant from the Documentary Heritage Program of the New York State Archives, a program of the State Education Department.

Controlled Access Headings

Corporate Name(s)

- George Eastman House (Rochester, N.Y.).
- International Museum of Photography at George Eastman House (Rochester, N.Y.).

Subject(s)

- Citizens' associations -- New York (State) -- Rochester
- Photographic Heritage Association/PABIR -- Periodicals
- Photography -- History
- Photography -- New York (State) -- Rochester -- Archives

Index

A chronological index to PHA/PABIR Records is located in Box 1/Folder 14.

Collection Inventory

Administrative 1984-1993

Scope and Content

This series contains PHA/PABIR's certificate of incorporation, charter, by-laws, posters, graphics, and board of directors and membership lists, notes, and drafts. Also included is Richard Margolis' Chairman's Handbook containing media and political contacts, concerned citizens' lists, and the PABIR proposal to George Eastman House (GEH)/International Museum of Photography (IMP). Included in Series 1 is the introduction and chronological index to the PHA/PABIR records written by Liz Allen while sorting this collection for donation to the Rochester Public Library.

	Box	Folder
Certificate of incorporation 1985	1	1
Charter (draft) 1985	1	2
By-laws (including drafts) 1986	1	3
Posters, artwork, graphics	1	4
Board of Directors listings 1984-1988	1	5
Notes, organizational	1	6

Drafts (organizational history, position statements, memos, proposals) 1984-1986	1	7
Membership report including donations 1984-1988	1	8
Membership forms A-F 1984	1	9
Membership forms G-N 1984	1	10
Membership forms O-Z 1984	1	11
Chairman's Handbook – Richard Margolis 1984-1988	1	12
Introduction to PHA/PABIR Archive and original index by box no. and file 1992-1993	1	13
Chronological index to PHA/PABIR Records 1993	1	14

Resource Files 1983-1987

Scope and Content

This series contains files collected by board members to educate themselves on pertinent issues and provide background information about major organizations. The American Association of Museums (AAM) provided sample by-laws and charters, museum accreditation standards, museum ethics, and the 1984 report by the Commission on Museums for a New Century. A contacts file contains directories of local and national business, professional, and government organizations. Directories include: College Instruction in Photography (1983); Directory of Associations in Monroe County (December 1983); Rochester Neighborhood Associations List (December 1983); Who Represents You: A Guide to Your Elected Officials for Monroe and Wayne Counties (1985); and United States Senators (n.d.).

The Smithsonian Institution file includes the National Museum of American History's Collection Management Policy (2/1/1984) and general information on the National Museum of American Art. The Visual Studies Workshop (VSW) file includes articles on the possible move of the VSW to Arizona, development of an MFA program with SUNY College at Brockport and SUNY Buffalo, as well as miscellaneous articles on Nathan Lyons and the collections and exhibits at VSW.

	Box	Folder
American Association of Museums brochures, publications, reports 1984-1985	2	1
Contacts – Business, Professional, Government Organizations 1983-1985	2	2
Smithsonian Institution National Museum of American History and Art 1984	2	3
Visual Studies Workshop 1985-1987	2	4
Miscellaneous 1984-1985	2	5

Correspondence 1984-1993

Scope and Content

This series contains correspondence of PABIR arranged by topic and date. Intraorganizational correspondence includes correspondence dealing with the organization itself. General correspondence deals with fundraising, the media, and the outside world. Legislative correspondence includes communications between PABIR and New York State and federal legislators. Letters of support correspondence includes sample letters from letter writing campaigns and sample petition forms and postcards, as well as letters of support from concerned individuals across the country interested in keeping the photo archive in Rochester.

	Box	Folder
Intraorganizational correspondence 1984-1985	3	1
Intraorganizational correspondence 1986-1987	3	2
Intraorganizational correspondence 1988-1993	3	3
General correspondence 1984	3	4
General correspondence 1985-1987	3	5
General correspondence 1988-1992	3	6
Legislative correspondence 1984-1987	3	7
Letter writing campaign (sample letters) 1984	4	1
Petition forms 1985	4	2
Letters of Support 1984	4	3
Letters of Support 1984-1987	4	4
Grants and Fundraising 1984-1989		
Scope and Content		
This series contains the Arts for Greater Rochester grant received to sponsor a photographers to Rochester from 1986 to 1989 and includes fundraising sample		

on fundraising, and articles on wealthy Rochesterians. Also included are notes from a fundraising talk by Jan Christensen, a fundraiser showing of Metropolis held at the Little Theatre, fundraising as part of the Photo Historical Society symposium, and a benefit auction of photography equipment.

	Box	Folder
Arts for Greater Rochester Grant – Lecture Series 1986-1989	4	5
Fundraising forms 1984-1985	4	6
Fundraising – Articles on possible local donors	4	7
Miscellaneous fundraising articles, campaigns, and grants 1976-1984	4	8
Fundraising talk – Jan Christensen 1984	4	9
Fundraiser – Little Theatre Metropolis showing 9/19/1984	4	10
Fundraiser – Photo Historical Society PhotoHistory VI 1986	4	11
Fundraiser – Benefit Auction 1986	4	12

Finances 1984-1993 (Bulk, 1984-1992)

Scope and Content

This series contains financial files including the New York charities registration, the tax exempt application and certificate, charitable organization annual reports to the New York Department of State, bank statements, general ledgers, cash disbursements, cash receipts, check receipts, and treasurer's reports. Cancelled checks were destroyed April 2013 by Rochester Public Library during arrangement

and rehousing of collection for security reasons. Note that check receipts are arranged in check number order.

	Box	Folder
NYS charities registration 1989-1992	5	1
Tax exempt status application and certificate 1985-1989	5	2
Annual financial report 1985-1988	5	3
First National Bank statements 1985-1992	5	4
Treasurer's reports 1987-1988	5	5
General ledgers 1985-1986	5	6
Cash disbursements 1984-1985	5	7
Cash receipts 1985-1988	5	8
Check receipts 1984-1985	5	9
Check receipts 1986	5	10
Check receipts 1987-1988	5	11
Miscellaneous financials 1986,1988	5	12

Invoices 1989-1993 5 13

George Eastman House/International Museum of Photography Photo Archive 1947-1987 (Bulk, 1984-1987)

Scope and Content

This series contains information pertaining to the George Eastman House/International Museum of Photography (GEH/IMP) and its photo archive. It includes three subseries: The first subseries consists of administrative records which include the GEH/IMP charter and by-laws; descriptions of the GEH/ IMP collections and the microfiche object index; lists and photographs of the Board of Trustees; by-laws (undated) and articles on the Eastman House Council; a list of staff terminations; and Eastman Kodak's responses to the newspapers regarding the GEH/IMP archive and proposed budget for 1986. The second subseries, Reports and Proposals, includes the Ketchum report on the fundraising potential of the International Museum of Photography; the Wallis report; the trustee resolution to move the photo archive to the National Museum of American History of the Smithsonian Institution; the PABIR proposal to the trustees; the consortium proposal (GEH/IMP, PABIR, SUNY Brockport, R.I.T., University of Rochester) to New York State; the GEH/IMP appropriation proposal for construction of a new facility; and the Planning Committee Final Report which was accepted by PABIR with reservations. The third subseries pertains to committees and includes information about the Visiting Committee (a contributor to the Wallis Report); the College Representatives to the Planning Subcommittee that evolved into the Educational Consortium; the Public Service Subcommittee; the Collections Management Subcommittee; the Planning Committee; the Staff Committee on Exhibitions and Public Programming; and the Academic Coordinating Committee. These files include lists of members and some agendas and minutes. The Academic Coordinating Committee file includes material related to the search for the Director of University Education Services position in 1987 and the subsequent hiring of William Johnson. This position was recommended by the Consortium proposal to provide liaison and coordinate GEH/IMP services to the higher education community and was initially funded by the three colleges.

Administrative 1947-1987

Box Folder

Charter, by-laws 1947	6	1
George Eastman House/International Museum of Photography Collections description and objects index 1984	6	2
Board of Trustees 1984-1985	6	3
Eastman House Council 1987	6	4
Staff terminations 1982-1983	6	5
Eastman Kodak responses 1984	6	6
Proposed budget 1986	6	7
Reports and Proposals 1978-1985		
	Box	Folder
Ketchum Report: A Study of Fundraising Potential of IMP 1978	6	8
Wallis Report: Focus on Eastman House 1980	6	9
George Eastman House/International Museum of Photography Trustee Resolution 1984	6	10
PABIR Proposal to Trustees 1984	6	11

PABIR Proposal to Trustees drafts	6	12
PABIR Site Alternatives 1984	6	13
Consortium Proposal to New York State 1985	6	14
Consortium Proposal to New York State drafts	6	15
Planning Committee Final Report 1985	6	16
GEH Appropriation Proposal for Construction of New Facility 1985	6	17
Committees 1980-1987		
Committees 1980-1987	Box	Folder
Committees 1980-1987 Visiting Committee 1980-1984	Box 7	Folder 1
Visiting Committee 1980-1984	7	1
Visiting Committee 1980-1984 College Representatives to the Planning Subcommittee 1985	7	2
Visiting Committee 1980-1984 College Representatives to the Planning Subcommittee 1985 Public Service Subcommittee Report & List of Members 1985	7 7 7	1 2 3

Academic Coordinating Committee 1986-1987

7

7

Publications 1971-1991 (Bulk, 1984-1989)

Scope and Content

This series contains published media by the George Eastman House, PABIR, and local, national, and international newspapers, newsletters, magazines, and journals that relate primarily to the PABIR efforts to keep the International Museum of Photography photo archive in Rochester. There are also articles related to photography museums, and exhibitions. Files are arranged in chronological order if known. The series is divided into four subseries. The first contains annual reports from the George Eastman House and the International Museum of Photography. The second subseries contain press releases from PABIR, the Eastman House, and other organizations, including a 1980 campaign to "Save George Eastman House!" organized by Dr. Gary Schiff. The third subseries contain in-house newsletters and journals published by PABIR and the Eastman House including all issues of the PABIR newsletter published between October 1984 and December 1987. It also includes several issues of the George Eastman House Newsletter published between 1984 and 1986 and three issues of Image: Journal of Photography and Motion Pictures of the International Museum of Photography at George Eastman House published between 1971 and 1985. The fourth subseries includes external publications including clippings from local, national, and international newspapers, journals, and newsletters that tell the storyof PABIR's efforts and the Eastman House crisis in chronological order. It also includes letters to the editor, articles about PABIR board members, and miscellaneous articles and newsletters on various photographic topics.

Annual Reports 1983

	Box	Folder
George Eastman House Annual Report 1983	8	1
International Museum of Photography Annual Report 1983	8	2

Press Releases 1979-1987		
	Box	Folder
PABIR press releases 1984-1986	8	3
George Eastman House press releases 1979-1987	8	4
Other organizations' press releases 1980-1985	8	5
In-house Newsletters and Journals 1984-1987		
	Box	Folder
PABIR Photo Archives Belong in Rochester, vol. 1 copy 1 August 1984	8	6
Photo Archives Belong in Rochester, vol. 2 copy 2 October 1984	8	7
Photo Archives Belong in Rochester, vol. 1 copy 3 November 1, 1984	8	8
Photo Archives Belong in Rochester, vol. 2 copy 1 March 18, 1985	8	9
Photo Archives Belong in Rochester, vol. 2 copy 2 May 23, 1985	8	10
Photo Archives Belong in Rochester, Newsletter vol. 2 no. 1 September 9, 1985	8	11
Photographic Heritage Association/P.A.B.I.R. Newsletter, vol. 2 no. 2 November 1985	8	12

Photographic Heritage Association/P.A.B.I.R. Newsletter, vol. 3 Spring 1986	8	13
Photographic Heritage Association/P.A.B.I.R. Newsletter, vol. 3 Fall 1986	8	14
Photographic Heritage Association/P.A.B.I.R. Newsletter, vol. 4 no. 1 January 1987	8	15
Photographic Heritage Association/P.A.B.I.R. Newsletter, vol. 4 no. 2 May 1987	8	16
Photographic Heritage Association/P.A.B.I.R. Newsletter, vol. 4 no. 3 September 1987	8	17
[No masthead] vol. 4 no. 4 December 1987	8	18
George Eastman House Newsletter Summer, Fall 1984; Fall 1986	8	19
Image: Journal of Photography and Motion Pictures of the International Museum of Photography at George Eastman House December 1971, December 1981, June 1985	8	20
External Publications 1975-1989		
	Box	Folder
Democrat & Chronicle, "Funny old house" (7/9/1971)	8	21
City Newspaper, "George Eastman's house" (12/6/1979)	8	22

Times-Union, "Editorial: Eastman House needs help" (12/17/1979)	8	23
Times-Union, "Eastman house fires 11" (2/1/1980)	8	24
Democrat & Chronicle, "Photo museum fires 11" (2/2/1980)	8	25
Times-Union, "Layoffs upset Eastman House aides" (2/4/1980)	8	26
City Newspaper, "Eastman House cuts back" (2/7/1980)	8	27
Democrat & Chronicle, "New firings bring total to 13" (2/8/1980)	8	28
City Newspaper, "Scaling down at the Eastman House" (2/14/1980)	8	29
Democrat & Chronicle, "Anonymous group trying to aid museum" (2/14/80)	8	30
Times-Union, "Photo museum aid sought" (2/14/1980)	8	31
City Newspaper, "Museum of photography must be kept intact" (2/28/1980)	8	32
Democrat & Chronicle, "Board wants museum to remain here" (3/6/1980)	8	33
Democrat & Chronicle, Upstate Magazine "Focusing on the future" (5/6/1984)	8	34

Democrat & Chronicle, "Dismay, questions about Eastman move" (7/20/1984)	8	35
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman collection to leave" (7/20/1984)	8	36
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman history/Eastman facts" (7/20/1984)	8	37
Democrat & Chronicle, "Film collection one of top 3 in U.S." (7/20/1984)	8	38
Democrat & Chronicle, "Important items came to Eastman early" (7/20/1984)	8	39
Washington Post, "Smithsonian may get photo archives" (7/20/1984)	8	40
Democrat & Chronicle, "Fight brews over Eastman" (7/21/1984)	8	41
Times-Union, "Move not cast in stone" (7/23/1984)	8	42
Times-Union, "Writes Rochester off photographic map" (7/23/1984)	8	42
Democrat & Chronicle, "Fight is on to retain collection" (7/24/1984)	8	43
Times-Union, "Eastman Eden?" (7/24/1984)	8	44
Times-Union, "Eastman is 'bursting' with hidden treasures" (7/24/1984)	8	45
Times-Union, "Roots of Eastman House money crisis" (7/24/1984)	8	46

Brighton Pittsford Post, "Newhall approves" (7/25/1984)	8	47
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Andrew D. Wolfe statement" (7/25/1984)	8	47
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Trustees explore transfer" (7/25/1984)	8	47
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Plans for the future" (7/25/1984)	8	47
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Editorial: Tomorrow's GEH" (7/25/1984)	8	47
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Background facts" (7/25/1984)	8	47
Times-Union, "Eastman House cost figures criticized" (7/25/1984)	8	48
City Newspaper, "Must Rochester lose the Eastman collection?" (7/26/1984)	8	49
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman's Godfather" (7/26/1984)	8	50
Democrat & Chronicle, "Group clicks on name" (7/26/1984)	8	51
Buffalo News, "Rochester photo fanciers fixing to fight" (7/27/1984)	8	52
Times-Union, "Support grows to keep archives" (7/27/1984)	8	53
Democrat & Chronicle, "Court must OK collection transfer" (7/29/1984)	9	1

Democrat & Chronicle, "Problems, options addressed in 2 reports" (7/29/1984)	9	1
Democrat & Chronicle, "Wallis report" (7/29/1984)	9	1
Democrat & Chronicle, "Hargrave report" (7/29/1984)	9	1
Democrat & Chronicle, "Editorial: Can community save collection" (7/29/1984)	9	2
New York Times, "Portrait of the 70's" (7/29/1984)	9	3
Democrat & Chronicle, "Archives group plans strategy" (7/31/1984)	9	4
Times-Union, "Option proposed to separate archives" (7/31/1984)	9	5
Times-Union, "State weights position on archives" (7/31/1984)	9	6
Times-Union, "UR, RIT cited as options" (7/31/1984)	9	7
Democrat & Chronicle, "From NYC, strong voice speaks up" (8/1/1984)	9	8
Post [location unknown], "Eastman House welcomes suggestions" (8/1/1984)	9	9
Times-Union, "International film experts oppose transfer" (8/1/1984)	9	10

City Newspaper, "Setting sights" (8/2/1984)	9	11
Democrat & Chronicle, "Editorial: Eastman House options" (8/2/1984)	9	12
Perry Herald, "Attends meeting to save IMP" (8/3/1984)	9	13
Times-Union, "UR pushed as archives home" (8/3/1984)	9	14
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman's peerless archives" (8/5/1984)	9	15
Batavia Daily News, "Perry residents attend workshop" (8/6/1984)	9	16
City Newspaper, "Is Smithsonian the right move?" (8/8/1984)	9	17
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman-Smithsonian talks" (8/8/1984)	9	18
Democrat & Chronicle, "We must rally to save Eastman collection" (8/8/1984)	9	19
Post [location unknown], "Eastman Housepresent & future Q & A" (8/8/1984)	9	20
Times-Union, "Cuomo to Rochester: Don't expect more aid" (8/8/1984)	9	21
Times-Union, "Eastman trustees plan Oct. vote on transfer" (8/8/1984)	9	22
Times-Union, "Group seeks delay of Eastman vote" (8/8/1984)	9	23

Democrat & Chronicle, "Buried 'treasure' at Eastman" (8/9/1984)	9	24
Times-Union, "Archives could be housed for less" (8/9/1984)	9	25
Times-Union, "Eastman may consider alternatives" (8/9/1984)	9	26
Democrat & Chronicle, "Editorial: Film burial at Eastman must teach" (8/10/84)	9	27
Times-Union, "Kodak gives away 2 photo museums" (8/10/1984)	9	28
Times-Union, "Brockport says it has room for archives" (8/11/1984)	9	29
Times-Union, "Memorial Gallery prepares for \$4.2 mil expansion" (8/13/1984)	9	30
Times-Union, "Capturing a city's spirit" (8/14/1984)	9	31
Western New Yorker, "Arts Council passes resolution" (8/14/1984)	9	32
Perry Herald, "Arts Council first to act" (8/17/1984)	9	33
Times-Union, "Editorial: Finding a home for the photos" (8/17/1984)	9	34
Times-Union, "Fund drive on to save photo collection" (8/17/1984)	9	35
Washington Post, "Crumbling classics" (8/19/1984)	9	36

Times-Union, "Eastman negotiations: A delicate balance" (8/23/1984)	9	37
Democrat & Chronicle, "RIT may take Eastman archives" (8/30/1984)	9	38
Times-Union, "RIT considering Eastman collection" (8/30/1984)	9	38
Buffalo News, "RIT eyes Eastman collection" (8/31/1984)	9	39
Photo Communiqué, "Eastman House decides to give up collection" (Fall 1984)	9	40
Shutterbug, "Save the Eastman House collection" (Fall 1984)	9	41
Democrat & Chronicle, "Fight to keep Eastman archives grows" (9/2/1984)	9	42
New York Times, "Removal of historic photos fought" (9/4/1984)	9	43
Democrat & Chronicle, "Building plans offered for archives" (9/5/1984)	9	44
Washington Post, "Fighting for the photos" (9/5/1984)	9	45
City Newspaper, "Saving the arts, saving ourselves" (9/6/1984)	9	46
Post [location unknown], "Newhall statement on GEH future" (9/6/1984)	9	47
Democrat & Chronicle, "We do enough, Kodak says" (9/11/1984)	9	48

	0	40
Times-Union, "Archive group heartened by Kodak statement" (9/11/1984)	9	49
Times-Union, "Course too popular, UR prexy finds" (9/11/1984)	9	50
	0	~1
Democrat & Chronicle, "Save-Archives group to meet" (9/12/1984)	9	51
Buffalo News, "Efforts grow for Archives in Rochester" (9/13/1984)	9	52
Bullius 1 (e 118), Billotta grow for them (es in Roenester (5/12/17/01)		
City Newspaper, "Taking notes" (9/13/1984)	9	53
	9	54
Times-Union, "Archives group: We are making a difference" (9/13/1984)		JT
Times-Union," Downtown eyed for the archives" (9/13/1984)	9	55
Times chion, Downtown cycu for the dremves (9/13/1901)		
Times-Union, "Should art scholars become advocates?" (9/13/1984)	9	56
	9	57
Variety, "Eastman House film archive considers merger" (9/13/1984)		31
Democrat & Chronicle, "AZ Director of archive being built to	9	58
speak" (9/14/84)		
	0	50
Democrat & Chronicle, "Editorial: Wider community must save	9	59
" (9/14/1984)		
Times-Union, "The fund campaign that never was" (9/14/1984)	9	60
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		
Democrat & Chronicle, "Smithsonian holds off on archives" (9/18/1984)	9	61

Times-Union, "Smithsonian delays decision" (9/18/1984)	9	62
Democrat & Chronicle, "Trustee pessimistic on archive funding" (9/19/1984)	9	63
Times-Union, "Eastman House loses \$190,000 agency grants" (9/19/1984)	9	64
Democrat & Chronicle, "Beaumont Newhall's art" (9/20/1984)	9	65
Democrat & Chronicle, "GEH loses \$190,000 in NEA grants" (9/20/1984)	9	66
Democrat & Chronicle, "Film raises \$1,500 to help save archives" (9/20/1984)	9	66
Times-Union, "Eastman employees rap Hargrave Report" (9/20/1984)	9	67
Democrat & Chronicle, "Group proposes non-Eastman photo museum" (9/21/84)	9	68
UR College Times "Colleges try to keep Eastman archives here" (9/21/1984)	9	69
Democrat & Chronicle, "Many reasons archives belong here" (9/23/1984)	9	70
Democrat & Chronicle, "38 RIT faculty pledge \$1000 each" (9/24/1984)	9	71

Times-Union, "Archivist: Eastman house has right to decide" (9/24/1984)	9	72
Times-Union, "RIT profs pledge cash to keep collection" (9/24/1984)	9	73
Democrat & Chronicle, "Meeting tomorrow on archives" (9/25/1984)	9	74
Times-Union, "Photo museum staff, trustees to meet" (9/25/1984)	9	74
Democrat & Chronicle, "45 at Eastman oppose moving archives" (9/27/1984)	9	75
Times-Union, "Eastman staff, trustees meet" (9/27/1984)	9	76
Perry Herald, "County library board backs PABIR" (9/28/1984)	9	77
Democrat & Chronicle, "Focusing in on the famous archives" (9/30/1984)	9	78
Democrat & Chronicle, "Kodak's 'freeze' jarred archivists" (9/30/1984)	9	79
Afterimage, "Trouble in the archives" (10/1984)	9	80
Afterimage, "CCP to build new facility" (10/1984)	9	80
Independent Film & Video Monthly, "Collection bargaining " (10/1984)	9	81
Shutterbug, "Collectors' corner" (10/1984)	9	82

USAir, "Photographing the presidents" (10/1984)	9	83
Democrat & Chronicle, "Care of archives criticized" (10/3/1984)	9	84
Stylus [SUNY Brockport], "Future of archives undecided" (10/3/1984)	9	85
City Newspaper, "The Kodak connection" (10/4/1984)	9	86
Times-Union, "Criticism of Eastman receives mixed reactions" (10/4/1984)	9	87
Times-Union, "Kitty Carlisle: An arts advocate" (10/4/1984)	9	88
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman staff organizing" (10/5/1984)	9	89
Times-Union, "Smithsonian won't pre-empt GEH fund efforts" (10/5/1984)	9	90
Boston Globe, "Eastman collection may go to US attic" (10/7/1984)	9	91
Democrat & Chronicle, "Lawyer pledges \$7500 to help save archives" (10/8/1984)	9	92
Times-Union, "Museum not an unwanted child" (10/8/1984)	10	1
Times-Union, "Trustees won't vote on archives move" (10/10/1984)	10	2
City Newspaper, "To keep the collection in Rochester" (10/11/1984)	10	3

Democrat & Chronicle, "Editorial: Challenge clear, time limited" (10/14/1984)	10	4
Democrat & Chronicle, "Continuing to fight for archives" (10/14/1984)	10	5
Times-Union, "Archives group sends plan to trustees" (10/15/1984)	10	6
Times-Union, "UR, RIT propose consortium" (10/15/1984)	10	7
Democrat & Chronicle, "Legislators support archives" (10/16/1984)	10	8
Brighton Pittsford Post, "A.D. Wolfe to leave museum post" (10/17/1984)	10	9
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Cocktails and dancing help project" (10/17/1984)	10	10
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Quality is goal in Council's restoration" (10/17/1984)	10	11
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Second photo museum proposed" (10/17/1984)	10	12
Democrat & Chronicle, "Bush enters flap over archives" (10/17/1984)	10	13
Times-Union, "Andrew Wolfe resigns as chairman" (10/17/1984)	10	14
Times-Union, "Editorial: Anger won't save archive" (10/17/1984)	10	15

Democrat & Chronicle, "Museum plan joins RIT, UR in co-op effort" (10/18/84)	10	16
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman House Trustees" (10/18/1984)	10	16
Democrat & Chronicle, "New Eastman chairman" (10/18/1984)	10	17
Times-Union, "Wolfe tells his vision for Eastman" (10/18/1984)	10	18
Democrat & Chronicle, "New hope for archives" (10/19/1984)	10	19
New York Times, "Eastman photo archive may stay in Rochester" (10/19/1984)	10	20
New York Times, "Smithsonian offers to offbeat" (10/19/1984)	10	21
Times-Union, "Editorial: Higher hopes for the archives" (10/19/1984)	10	22
Times-Union, "3 college presidents plan first talks on archives" (10/19/1984)	10	23
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Hanson appointed chairman" (10/24/1984) (10/24/1984)	10	24
Times-Union, "Eastman starts new fund drive" (10/24/1984)	10	25
Times-Union, "Photography museum starts new fund drive" (10/24/1984)	10	25

City Newspaper, "What's next at Eastman House?" (10/25/1984)	10	26
Los Angeles Times, "Rescuing a fading film heritage" (10/25/1984)	10	27
Democrat & Chronicle, "\$300,000 drive gets under way" (10/26/1984)	10	28
Times-Union, "Colleges say Eastman plan ready next year" (10/30/1984)	10	29
Wall Street Journal, "Getting the picture" (10/30/1984)	10	30
American History Illustrated, "Transfer planned for IMP" (11/1984)	10	31
Art News, "Eastman House controversy" (11/1984)	10	32
Photographic Historical Society Newsletter, "Progress" (11/1984)	10	33
Photographic Historical Society Newsletter, "Text of GEH resolution" (11/1984)	10	33
AVISTO, "Will Rochester lose Eastman Archives?" (11/1984)	10	34
Americana, "PABIR" (Nov/Dec 1984)	10	35
Stereo World, "Reprieve for the IMP" (Nov/Dec 1984)	10	36
Democrat & Chronicle, "Paul Doering: Letter to the editor" (11/14/1984)	10	37

Post [location unknown], "Eastman House trustee pledges challenge grant" (11/14/1984)	10	38
Post [location unknown], "Eastman House receives grant for restoration of interior" (11/21/1984)	10	39
Democrat & Chronicle, "Archives should stay here, Goldwater says" (11/23/1984)	10	40
Times-Union, "Alexander Hargrave" (11/24/1984)	10	41
Democrat & Chronicle, "Editorial: How far can the arts be taken" (11/29/1984)	10	42
Times-Union, "State legislators to seek money for archives" (11/30/1984)	10	43
Times-Union, "Miche and the Angelos planning benefit" (11/30/1984)	10	43
Art in America, "Rochester photo archive update (12/1984)	10	44
Popular Photography, "Time exposure" (12/1984)	10	45
Photo Communiqué, "Eastman House update" (Winter 1984)	10	46
Democrat & Chronicle, "Kodak chief prefers archives stay" (12/6/1984)	10	47
Post [location unknown], "Community edging toward Eastman House solution?" (12/12/1984)	10	48

Times-Union, "A 'major step' for archives" (12/17/1984)	10	49
Democrat & Chronicle, "Forces join to save the archives" (12/18/1984)	10	50
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Education consortium to seek federal aid" (12/19/84)	10	51
Times-Union, "Editorial: Photo Archives: A new identity" (12/19/1984)	10	52
City Newspaper, "Eastman House challenge" (12/27/1984)	10	53
American Photographer, "Rochester group resists transfer" (1/1985)	10	54
Times-Union, "Eastman Board meets tomorrow" (1/16/1985)	10	55
Times-Union, "Archives organization may become permanent" (1/17/1985)	10	56
Democrat & Chronicle, "Fund established to keep collection here" (1/18/1985)	10	57
Times-Union, "\$215,000 pledged to start fund for archives" (1/18/1985)	10	57
Orlando Sentinel, "Photo city a tribute to an innovator" (1/20/1985)	10	58
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Eastman House: Choosing a future" (1/23/1985)	10	59
Brighton Pittsford Post, "Eastman House: \$6M state gift?" (1/23/1985)	10	59

Brighton Pittsford Post, "Eastman House announces fund" (2/13/1985)	10	60
New York Times, "Smithsonian unit shelves building" (2/13/1985)	10	61
Times-Union, "Meaningful step on Eastman" (2/14/1985)	10	62
Democrat & Chronicle, "PABIR chairman quits Hewett replaces" (2/19/1985)	10	63
Democrat & Chronicle, "Smithsonian best place for photo archives" (3/6/1985)	10	64
Times-Union, "Texas would like to rope in archives" (3/21/1985)	10	65
Democrat & Chronicle, "Kodak donates \$13 million building" (4/19/1985)	10	66
Times-Union, "Kodak gift spur capital drive" (4/19/1985)	10	66
City Newspaper, "Eastman House rescue" (4/25/1985)	10	67
Times-Union, "Ex-Rochesterian donates \$100,000" (5/?/1985)	10	68
Penfield Post Republican, "Eastman House sees blue skies" (5/1/1985)	10	69
Times-Union, "Gannett Foundation gives \$750,000 more" (5/16/1985)	10	70
Rochester Business Journal, "GEH finances looking up" (5/20/85-6/2/85)	10	71

New York Times, "From Eastman House, a history beginning" (6/16/1985)	10	72
Democrat & Chronicle, "Editorial: Boosters were right" (6/21/1985)	10	73
Democrat & Chronicle, "Editorial: Could archives save landmark?" (7/10/1985)	10	74
Times-Union, "Trustees: Build new archives home" (7/19/1985)	10	75
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman board needs diversity" (7/26/1985)	10	76
Times-Union, "Firm hired to design archive" (8/27/1985)	10	77
Democrat & Chronicle, "A \$17 million boost for archives" (8/30/1985)	10	78
Democrat & Chronicle, "Trustees hire consultant on fundraising" (9/20/1985)	10	79
Afterimage, "Split personality" (10/1985)	10	80
Times-Union, "Trustees to discuss archives wish list" (10/16/1985)	10	81
American Photographer, "Can GEH raise \$10 million" (11/1985)	10	82
City Newspaper, "Eastman House vision: Is it getting in focus?" (11/7/1985)	10	83

Times-Union, "Editorial: Letter to Cuomo: Please send cash" (12/11/1985)	10	84
Democrat & Chronicle, "Editorial: Be a hero governor" (12/14/1985)	10	85
Democrat & Chronicle, "Saving photos for future generations" (12/29/1985)	10	86
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman archives open more often" (2/4/1986)	10	87
Democrat & Chronicle, "Eastman fund drive still seeks \$680,000" (7/16/1987)	10	88
Times-Union, "Eastman's western man" (1/5/1989)	10	89
Post Magazine, "Eastman's new building moves its collections" (1/17/1989)	10	90
City Newspaper, "Next slide please" (1/19/1989)	10	91
Times-Union, "Up from underground" (1/29/1989)	10	92
Times-Union, "People in the picture" (1/27/1989)	10	93
Democrat & Chronicle, "Farewell to a godfather of photography" (12/18/1991)	10	94
Articles about PABIR board members (1985-1987)	10	95

Letters to the editor in support of PABIR (7/1984-12/1984)	10	96
Miscellaneous articles (1959-1987, bulk 1984-1985)	10	97
Miscellaneous newsletters (1983-1987)	10	98